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DRAFT 

S​HERMAN ​B​OARD OF ​E​DUCATION 
MAINTENANCE MEETING 

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 5, 2018 
THE SHERMAN SCHOOL - LIBRARY MEDIA CENTER 

 

Vision Statement 
 

We enable all Sherman Students to become the best possible version of themselves.  
We provide an environment where our children develop into empathetic, self-directed,  

critical thinkers who don't give up when faced with challenges. 
 
A Maintenance Meeting of the Sherman Board of Education was called to order by Mrs. Diotte on 
September 5, 2018 at 4:02 PM.  
 

1. PRESENT:  
For the Board: Mrs. Diotte, Mrs. Lenihan (arrived 5:23 PM) and Mr. Neunzig  
Administration: Dr. Melendez 
Staff Mr. Lombardozzi and Mr. Schoefer 
Town: Mr. Simpkins, Town Health Inspector (arrived 5:23 PM) 
Public: 1 Parent and 1 Student  
 

2. DISCUSSED: 
 2.1 Update of Facility Study 

Dr. Melendez updated the committee on his most recent conversation with Glen from 
Friar Architects, in which he conveyed the committee’s concerns from the 8/20 
maintenance meeting.  Dr. Melendez believes that Glen understands the committee’s 
concerns and is making efforts to rectify the situation.  Glen has now become the lead 
point person on this project and has made several trips to the school in the last couple of 
weeks to clarify and obtain information.  Mrs. Diotte noted that the most recent draft of 
the facility study seemed to contain more detailed information than the previous version. 
Mr. Lombardozzi noted that he is still having to review every line in the report and finding 
areas that need to be corrected.  Mrs. Diotte recognized that it is very time-consuming 
work to review every item in the report, but that the goal of the Board is to have a very 
detailed, accurate facility study at the end of this project so that the Board, and 
ultimately, the Town, can make educated decisions about capital expenditures over the 
next 10 years.  Mrs. Diotte thanked Mr. Lombardozzi for his efforts toward this end. 

  
2.2 School Playground 

Dr. Melendez recommended to the committee that the school playground be replaced. 
He cited the most recent playground inspection report (Enclosure 5.1f (1) and the 
recommendation from the facility study (although still in draft form, the recommendation 
for replacing the playground has not changed).  Mr. Lombardozzi spoke to the inspection 
report and shared that, although there is no “failing” grade that would force that 
playground to be shut down, there are numerous problems with the spaces as they 
currently are and both are well past their expected useful life.  The committee discussed 
next steps, including: 
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● Mrs. Diotte will update the Board at 9/12/18 regular meeting and poll the Board to 
determine if there is agreement as to whether or not the playground should be 
replaced 

● Assuming the Board is in agreement to move forward, Dr. Melendez will form a 
Playground Committee representing various stakeholders to develop a plan for 
the project. 

● Dr. Melendez will contact the State to obtain information regarding 
reimbursement time estimates. 

  
2.3 Mold found on surfaces in Middle School 

● Dr. Melendez reviewed the timeline of events from the discovery of mold on 
8/27/18 through the current day, including steps taken to remediate and 
conversations with the Town Health Inspector, Tim Simpkins (see Enclosure 5.1f 
(2).  

● Mrs. Diotte questioned whether the HVAC or ducting in that area of the building 
needed to be inspected or balanced.  Mr. Lombardozzi explained that there is no 
balancing to evaluate since that is not an air conditioned space. 

● Dr. Melendez, Mrs. Diotte, Mr. Neunzig, and Mr. Lombardozzi walked downstairs 
to the middle school to observe the conditions in the affected classrooms.  It was 
noted that there were fans running in the hallway and that the classrooms 
appeared to be clean and had a faint odor of what seemed to be a cleaning 
product.  The air in the science lab felt and smelled somewhat different than the 
rest, and it was discovered that the windows in that room had been left open from 
the school day.  

● Tim Simpkins, Town Health Inspector, joined the committee to review the results 
from air quality and surface sample tests that had been performed by Hygenix. 
Mr. Simpkins explained that there are no EPA or other federal limits set for mold 
or mold spores, but that all of the air samples fell within a “clean building” range 
as described in the guidelines of the test. Mrs. Diotte noted that while the total 
mold counts in each classroom were lower than total outdoor counts, it was 
important to look at the types of mold found indoors versus outdoors.  Mrs. Diotte 
noted that the penicillium count in room 109 was significantly higher than the 
outdoor count for that species (693 vs 27) and asked if this should be a concern. 
Mr. Simpkins will follow up with Ryan Ebenhack from Hygenix to obtain more 
information on this. 

● Mr. Simpkins reviewed the steps that should be taken in order to mitigate a 
recurrence of this issue in the future.  He recommended keeping the humidity 
level below 60% by placing dehumidifiers in the middle school classrooms, 
cleaning the classrooms as late in the summer as possible, keeping the air 
moving and doors open during the summer months, and trimming any outdoor 
landscaping on that side of the building that may contribute to those rooms being 
dark.  Dr. Melendez and Mr. Lombardozzi stated that all of these measures would 
be taken. 

● Dr. Melendez asked Mr. Simpkins if there is any potential health risk for students 
and staff occupying that space.  Mr. Simpkins stated that the mold that was found 
in the classrooms is not toxic and there is no risk to students or staff occupying 
the space. 

● Mr. Simpkins suggested that any parent that is concerned about this issue reach 
out to him directly at the Town Health Department (860) 355-0166. 
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3.​  ​ADJOURNED  

Meeting adjourned by Mrs. Diotte at 5:50 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Kasey Diotte 
Vice Chair  
Sherman Board of Education  

 

































































































 
Enclosure 5.1f (2) 

TIMELINE FOLLOWING MOLD IDENTIFICATION 
August 27, 2018 - Present 

 
August 27, 2018, 
10:54 AM 

Linda Christie sent an email to Joe Lombardozzi indicating that mold 
was found in two middle school classrooms 

August 27, 2018, 
(approx.) 11:00 PM 

Joe Lombardozzi inspected the rooms, and after verifying that mold 
was present, brought this matter to Dr. Melendez’s attention 

August 27, 2018, 
(approx.) 12:00 PM 

Dr. Melendez called Don Lowe to advise him of the situation and to 
seek advice with regard to whom the Town uses as a Health Inspector. 
Dr. Melendez was provided with the phone number for Tim Simpkins.  

August 27, 2018, 
(approx.) 12:30 PM 

Joe Lombardozzi and Dr. Melendez called Tim Simpkins to discuss our 
situation. Tim Simpkins recommended cleaning all surfaces in each 
room with bleach in a three-part process. We immediately implemented 
this recommendation on all affected classrooms. 

August 27, 2018, 
12:52 PM 

Dr. Melendez called Kasey Diotte to advise her of our findings of mold 
in classrooms and explained that Tim Simpkins was not alarmed and 
did not feel we needed to be concerned about the opening of school. 
Dr. Melendez advised Kasey Diotte that Tim Simpkins agreed to meet 
with Joe Lombardozzi and Dr. Melendez on August 28 at 7:00 AM to 
personally inspect classrooms and advise on next steps. 

August 27, 2018, 
(throughout the day) 

Joe Lombardozzi and Dr. Melendez maintained communication with 
the two teachers who found mold in their classrooms. As a precaution, 
cleaning of all classrooms was performed by custodial staff and 
continuously evaluated. At Tim Simpkin’s recommendation, efforts 
were made by Joe Lombardozzi to reduce humidity levels in all 
classrooms throughout the middle school by directing fans throughout 
the hallways. Contaminated, porous rugs and furniture were discarded 
immediately.  

August 27, 2018, 
4:00 PM 

Dr. Melendez met with the Administrative team to discuss the situation 
and to brainstorm possible space sharing solutions in the event that 
classrooms needed to be vacated due to mold on the first day of school 

August 27, 2018, 
5:46 PM 

Dr. Melendez provided an update regarding the situation to the full 
Board of Education via email. An outline for a contingency plan in the 
event that the mold issue was not contained was also shared. 

August 28, 2018, 
7:00 AM 

Joe Lombardozzi and Dr. Melendez met with Tim Simpkins who walked 
through each of the affected classrooms. Tim Simpkins indicated that, 
although not necessary, an air quality test would be helpful and 
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recommended a provider. Tim identified the mold growth as a weather, 
temperature and humidity related issue and felt the mold issue could be 
successfully corrected before the “Meet the Teacher” event at 1:15 PM. 
Additional custodial staff were hired and were instructed to re-clean 
every surface in the entire middle school as an added precaution. Joe 
Lombardozzi and Dr. Melendez checked in regularly with teachers to 
ensure cleaning was thorough and addressed any concerns. 

August 28, 2018, 
10:00 AM 

Dr. Melendez informed the entire faculty that mold was found in several 
classrooms and asked staff to mark any areas that appeared to visually 
have mold. Several additional classrooms were identified as having 
mold, including one third grade classroom and four middle school 
classrooms. A total of seven classrooms were identified as having 
mold. Each classroom throughout the school was re-cleaned using the 
recommended three-step process. 

August 28, 2018, 
1:15 PM 

Our Meet the Teacher event for middle school was relocated to the 
Cafeteria to provide time and space needed to continue cleaning each 
room. The K-5 Meet the Teacher event took place in classrooms as 
planned. Particular attention was paid to re-clean the third grade 
classroom where mold was found earlier in the day. 

August 28, 2018, 
11:44 AM 

Dr. Melendez sent a copy of the letter advising the community of the 
mold situation to the Board of Education in advance. 

August 28, 2018, 
11:59 AM 

Dr. Melendez sent a letter to the community to explain the mold 
situation. 

August 28, 2018 Dr. Melendez received five replies to his email from members of our 
community. Two emails expressed appreciation for the communication, 
one email asked if we were going to conduct further testing, one email 
asked a question about odors and cleaning supplies, and one email 
provided specific details regarding their child’s sensitivity to mold. All of 
these questions were properly addressed with the exception of an 
unsuccessful attempt to reach the parent with the concern about odors 
and cleaning supplies by phone. 

August 28, 2018, 
3:00 PM 

Dr. Melendez met with faculty to ask if anyone still had issues with 
mold in their classrooms. Two staff members (not the original two who 
found the mold) indicated that they had found traces. Dr. Melendez 
visually inspected these classrooms with the teachers and instructed 
Joe Lombardozzi to address the issues immediately. 

August 30, 2018 Dr. Melendez spoke with Kasey Diotte regarding warning a meeting of 
the Maintenance Committee to discuss the mold issue 

August 30, 2018, 
3:30 PM 

Hygenix was contacted to conduct an air quality and surface sample 
assessment 
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August 31, 2018, 
12:00 PM 

Dr. Melendez updated Rowland Hanley and Kasey Diotte regarding the 
mold situation 

August 31, 2018, 
3:32 PM 

Results from Hygenix shared with Joe Lombardozzi and forwarded to 
Dr. Melendez’s attention as well as to the attention of Tim Simpkins 

September 4, 2018, 
(approx.) 10:00 AM 

Joe and Dr. Melendez spoke with Tim Simpkins to discuss Hygenix 
report. Tim Simpkins agreed to return to Sherman School for a 
follow-up inspection and to discuss next steps at 7:00 AM on 
September 5, 2018. Tim Simpkins was also invited to attend the 
Maintenance Committee Meeting on September 5, 2018 at 4:00 PM. 

September 4, 2018, 
12:00 PM 

Dr. Melendez visited each classroom and spoke with almost every 
teacher to confirm that they or their students have not experienced any 
adverse effects of the mold. One teacher shared that a substitute 
teacher in her classroom found it difficult to breathe. Dr. Melendez took 
a detailed report. Dr. Melendez sent an email to the entire staff and 
asked them to see me immediately if they or their students experienced 
any residual effects of the mold. Dr. Melendez has not heard from 
anyone regarding this matter. 

September 5, 2018, 
5:00 PM 

Maintenance Committee met with Tim Simpkins to discuss the Hygenix 
report as well as his recommendations. Tim Simpkins indicated that the 
mold that was found in classrooms is not toxic and that the mold counts 
that were identified through air and surface samples were considered 
“clean.” 
 
Several recommendations were made which included recleaning some 
surfaces and working to reduce humidity.  
 
Tim Simpkins is going to reach out to Hygenix to determine why there 
is more penicillium outside than inside. 
 
Tim Simpkins offered to speak with any parents. He can be reached at 
860-355-0166.  

 


